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Newsletter 

NOTICE: Unfortunately, due to the current pandemic corona virus since March and due to the 
work from home order in March 2020, subsequent newletters will be abbreviated to include only 

the basic activities of the AIA Bronx Chapter until the health crisis is over.   
 

I   Welcome 
Contents           Page 

• Bronx Chapter welcomes New Members: 
Orghya Bhattacharjee, Assoc. 
Hoiting Chan, Assoc. 

 
II  Current Activities:         2 

         
   Chapter Virtual Meeting January 28, 2021 
 
III       Related Articles and Education Opportunities - Omitted       
 
 
IV    AIA Activities:   
 AIA National Grass Roots 
 February 16-19, 2021 
 Washington, DC 
 https://www.aia.org/events 
 

• Most National and State activities are virtual until the health crisis abates.  

• The AIA ’21 National Convention has not been scheduled due to the COVID-19 outbreak.  
 
 
 

V     Next Chapter Meeting is Virtual and on Thursday February 18, 2021 at 12:00pm.  6 
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I Current Activities 

   January 28, 2021 
AIA BRONX CHAPTER MEETING MINUTES 

 
 
Meeting began at 6:06pm 
 
Attendees:     
Ofe Clark      Ben Max, Christine Camilleri, 

Guest 

William E. Davis, Jr.    Manuela Powidayko and  
Sara Djazayeri     Gregory Miller 
Bob Esnard     NYC Department of Planning 
Antonio Freda       
Ken H. Koons, Sr. 
Ken A. Koons, Jr. 
Robert Markisz 
Josette Matthew 
Soany K. Marquez 
Julian Misiurski 
Bryan Zelnik 
Martin Zelnik 
 
 

• Seminar: 
Agenda / Discussion: 

The seminar reviewed the proposed Zoning for Coastal Flood Resiliency (ZCFR) of New York 
City’s flood plain and waterfront areas.  Manuela Powidayko coordinated the presentation for 
the Department of City Planning (DPC) with Ben Max and Gregory Miller as presenters of the 
seminar.  Christine Camilleri, the Director of the Bronx Office of City Planning also attended and 
answered specific questions concerning the impact of the zoning proposal in the Bronx. The 
seminar outlined the goals of the proposed zoning ordinance which were to: 

• Encouraging Resiliency through the current and future flood plains. 
• Support long term resilient design of all building types 
• Allow for adaption over time through implemental retrofits. 
• Facilitate future recovery by reducing regulatory obstacles. 

 
The presentation was introduced by describing the many sources of flooding that pose issues in 
New York City.  Coastal storms present the most significant flood risk in terms of compromising 
human safety, property damage, and business disruptions.  Approximately, a million New 
Yorkers live in the New York City flood zones that Hurricane Sandy awakened us to in 2012.  
Unfortunately, this risk will increase over time with sea levels rising, and will be exacerbated by 
more frequent and powerful coastal storms.    
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These zoning changes will require buildings to be built at a robust standard which will take into 
account potential flood risks.  This zoning also tends to support resilient buildings that are 
accessible and fit in their existing neighborhoods and surroundings.  As part of the regulations, 
existing buildings would be encouraged to be more resilient through partial retrofits.  The 
regulations will support the recovery process after a disaster, including the ongoing Covid-19 
Pandemic.  In addition, buildings in the flood zones will be designed or retrofitted to reduce the 
damage from flood events and will ultimately save on insurance costs.   
 
The regulations will make permanent some temporary zoning provisions which were adopted 
after Hurricane Sandy in 2013.  They will improve the regulations to having the rules more 
consistent and encourage owners to reinvest or invest in protecting buildings in the flood zones.  
The proposal also provides flexibility for grading and shoreline design in waterfront areas 
mitigating flood risks and prohibiting the construction of nursing homes, hospitals and public 
facilities in high-risk areas considering the health and life safety consequences related to the 
evacuation of these facilities. 
 
The formal approval process has started and included discussions with elected officials, 
community groups, and professional organizations such as our Chapter.  At the seminar 
conclusion, Chapter members were encouraged to ask questions and to get more details on the 
project.  Additionally, if members feel appropriate, they can make any comments by 
communicating with DCP in two ways:  

First, submit our official form with comments to the City Planning Commission using a 
link City Planning Commission Public Hearing Comments (nyc.gov), and if comments are 
submitted by March 2, 2021, they will be included and considered in the DPS’s record. 

  
Additionally, the CPC is holding a virtual public hearing on ZCFR now scheduled for 
Wednesday, February 3, 2021 at 10:00am.  Members sharing architectural experiences 
in working with property owners on floodplain issues with DCP could be helpful for the 
Commission’s consideration. 

  
The presentation included many slides and charts describing the proposal and was well received 
by Chapter members.  Members were encouraged to contact the CPC staff directly if they are 
interested in some of the specifics of the proposal and should contact:  

Manuela Powidayko 
Project Manager, Zoning for Coastal Flood Resiliency 
Senior Planner I Zoning Division 
NYC Department of City Planning 

 Email: MPowidayko@planning.nyc.ov 
 

2. Adoption of December minutes:  
The Minutes of the December 17, 2020 were attached to December’s meeting notice for 
members to review.  Marty Zelnik made a motion to approve, the motion was seconded by 
Julian Misiurski, and the December minutes were unanimously accepted.  

3. The next meetings again unfortunately, will be virtual meetings until the COVID virus allows us  
to have in-person meetings at our restaurant venue.  The future dates are:   

https://a002-irm.nyc.gov/EventRegistration/RegForm.aspx?eventGuid=fa206f3d-6400-4a95-8b39-87b1bfa975ef�
mailto:MPowidayko@planning.nyc.ov�


4 
 
  
 

February 18, 2021 12:00pm 
March 18, 2021    6:00pm 

 April 15, 2021  12:00pm 
 May 27, 2021    6:00pm 
 June 17, 2021  12:00pm 
 

4. Additional Chapter Directors: 
The State Organization and the Architects Counsel of New York City each formally requested 
that the Chapter appoint a member to represent the Chapter.  Specifically, the New York State 
AIA had requested an additional Chapter member as our existing representative Ofe Clark has 
become an Officer of New York State AIA.  The State AIA Bylaws require that officers cannot 
vote twice as both a Chapter representative and an officer.  Therefore, the Chapter needed to 
choose two additional directors. The executive committee of the Chapter recommended Josette 
Matthew, to be the Bronx Chapter Representative for the State AIA, and as a Representative to 
the Architects Counsel of New York City, Tony Freda was selected.  Both Josette Matthew and 
Tony Freda were unanimously approved as additional Bronx Chapter Directors. 
 

5. NYS Continuing Education Update: 
The New York State Education Department has extended the emergency COVID-19 continuing 
education regulations for Architects allowing 100% of the credits to be self-study or virtual 
education through January 1, 2022.  The State extended the temporary regulations as an 
emergency last year at the sudden onset of the health crisis.  From that time to this January all 
the Continuing Educations Credits could be done electronically and virtually.  The New York 
State AIA notice about this announcement is attached as Appendix I. 
 

6. NYC-DOB Electronic Filing/Bronx DOB Office: 
Bob Esnard outlined the frustration that architects and engineers have had, working with the 
DOB NOW electronic only.  The DOB has restricted in-person conferences and visiting their 
offices due to the COVID health crises, to minimize the spread of infection.  Unfortunately, 
without “human” contact, issues and problems are very hard to resolve and has cost many time 
delays for construction.  Staten Island, Queens and the Bronx AIA Chapter all requested 
meetings either in-person or virtually to review these “practical” issues.  The response from the 
DOB was only to have training sessions and some online forums to get feedback.  These sessions 
included many general issues but did not assist architects and engineers in specifically 
addressing their needs; working with the DOB borough offices, or resolving individual unique 
circumstances.  The Queens and Staten Island Chapters sent lists of questions to DOB which are 
similar to many problems discussed in our previous Bronx meetings.  After a Chapter discussion, 
this communication problem was summarized by Sara Djazayeri.  She invited the members to 
write their specific questions/issues concerning processing through the DOB NOW system and 
suggested coordinating with Tony Freda, our Architect’s Counsel Representative to record these 
thoughts, perhaps on a “blog”.  The hope was to allow Chapter members to learn from the 
experiences of others and/or possibly assist in resolving problems.  She recommended sending a 
short note to Tony Freda at: fredadesign@hotmail.com.  Appendix II outlines contains the 
Staten Island and Queens Chapter questions/issues. 
 
 

mailto:fredadesign@hotmail.com�
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7. Chapter Committees: 
• Audit/Budget:  

Ken Koons, Sr., of the Chapter Audit Committee discussed last year’s quarterly report, 
from September to December 2020. The review of the finances started with an opening 
balance of $44,859.00 and ended with a closing balance of $49,250.00. The Covid-19 
health emergencies has modified how our Chapter is currently operating.  On one hand, 
we have had less expenses because are our meetings have been virtual.  However, we 
still have to pay fees for insurance, accounting, and registrations to professional 
organizations.  Also, several companies who have sponsored meetings in the past, have 
been less likely to support virtual conferences and meetings, when they cannot meet in 
person and be able to demonstrate their products or construction expertise physically.  
However, the Chapter over this unusual time has been consistent in operating with a 
positive cash flow and within the projected budget guidelines approved by the Board for 
2020.  Our Treasurer Ken Koons, Jr., is expecting to present a proposed 2021 budget for 
the Board to consider at the February Chapter meeting to continue to operate as 
prudently and efficiently as possible. 
 

• Education: 
Sara Djazayeri briefly outlined the education activities which due to the Covid-19 
limitations, changed the direction of the committee from meeting students in person to 
only virtual involvement.  Sara and Ofe Clark have been working on a virtual event to 
take place sometime in March.  As the program evolves it will be posted on our website 
and/or in the minutes. 
 

• Cloud for Chapter Documents: 
Josette Matthew reviewed her activities to implement an accessible “library” of our 
documents that members can access.  Josette has many of the documents that she 
needs and will organize them so that they will be catalogued by subject.  She has been 
receiving assistance from Valerie Brown, a key staff person of the Westchester Hudson 
Valley AIA Chapter who has always been helpful in dealing with administrative AIA 
issues.  Tony Freda and Bob Esnard have given her many of the documents that were 
prepared by the Chapter in the past National AIA review of the Bronx Chapter activities.  
It was also requested that other members, who have paper documents that are in their 
files or garages, send them to Josette at j.matthew061@gmail.com for organizing and 
inclusion in the Cloud.  
   

• Bronx Blueprint: 
Bill Davis gave a summary of the committee’s efforts.  Unfortunately, over the holidays 
the committee was not able to have a meeting.  The plan is at the February Chapter 
meeting, to outline some ideas concerning education and turning a mentoring program 
for young professionals/interns into reality. 
 

8. New Business: 
Ken Koons, Jr., suggested that the Chapter prepare two letters which were drafted, discussed, 
and approved to be sent.  One letter was to wish Bronx DOB Deputy Commissioner Raymond 
Plumey R.A. well on his retirement and to thank him for his over a decade of public service work.  

mailto:j.matthew061@gmail.com�
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The second letter requested DOB Commissioner Melanie La Rocca, to consider William Singer, 
R.A., as a replacement for retiring Deputy Commissioner Plumey.  The hope would be to have 
someone such as William in place, who can understand the Bronx and its’ construction industry 
and that there would not be lost time on a learning curve.  If he is chosen, there would be a 
smooth transition at the Bronx DOB office at this time of limited in-person activity and the 
current DOB NOW initiatives.  Both letters were unanimously approved and are attached as 
Appendix III. 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:08pm. 
 

 
IV.   Next Meeting: 

As the health crisis unfortunately continues and the meeting venue at Artie’s Restaurant is only 
open for outdoor dining.  The, the next meeting will again be a Virtual meeting on: 

 
Thursday February 18, 2021   at 12:00PM 

 
 
Appendix I  - AIA NYS   

Continuing Education Opportunities  
    
 
Appendix II - Industry Meeting with DOB Build Representatives. 

Queens AIA   
Staten Island AIA 

 
 

Appendix III - Bronx AIA – Letters to: 
    Commissioner Melanie La Rocca 
    Deputy Commissioner Raymond Plumey, RA 
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Appendix I 
 

AIA NYS   
Continuing Education Opportunities 
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Appendix II 
 

Industry Meeting with DOB Build Representatives 
Queens AIA 
Staten Island AIA  
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 Appendix III 
 

 Bronx AIA – Letters to 
 Commissioner Melanie La Rocca 
 Deputy Commissioner Raymond Plumey, RA 

 
 

  
January 28, 2021 
 
Melanie F. La Rocca, Commissioner 
Department of Buildings 
280 Broadway 
New York, N.Y. 10017 
 
Dear Commissioner, La Rocca, 
 
As Bronx DOB Deputy Commissioner Plumey is retiring on January 29, 2021, the Bronx Chapter AIA would 
hope that you would consider the current Bronx Chief Planning Examiner, William Singer, R.A. as his 
replacement.  
 
William Singer has demonstrated a willingness to engage applicants in a most professional manner and is a 
knowledgeable hard-working government official, who makes a complicated system work as efficiently as 
possible.  Chief Singer is now the longest serving member of the Bronx office professional staff.  In addition, 
for the sake of continuity and efficiency he would be a wonderful asset for the agency and the Bronx 
construction industry.  
 
The Bronx Chapter highly recommends William Singer, as he an effective problem solver and most of all a 
gentleman!   
 
Respectfully submitted. 
 
 
Sara Djazayeri, RA 
President, Bronx AIA Chapter 
 
Sent by Email and Mail 
 
 
Studio 360 Inc.                 2500 Johnson Avenue, Riverdale, New York 10463          info@studio360s.com 

mailto:info@studio360s.com�
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January 28, 2021 
 
Raymond Plumey, R.A.,  
Deputy Borough Commissioner 
Department of Buildings 
1932 Arthur Avenue, Fl. 5 
Bronx, New York, 10457 
 
Dear Deputy Commissioner Plumey, 
 
As you are retiring at the end of this month, the Bronx AIA Chapter thanks you for over a decade of 
government service, as a regulator of the Bronx construction industry.  You have been effective and an asset 
both to government and the industry professionals who have worked with you over the years.  We as 
architects, have specifically trusted and respected you, who have always handled issues and problems as a 
gentleman! 
 
The Bronx AIA Chapter wishes you well and many healthy, happy successful years of retirement. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Sara Djazayeri, RA 
President, Bronx AIA Chapter 
 
 
Sent by Email and Mail 
 
 
 
Studio 360 Inc.                 2500 Johnson Avenue, Riverdale, New York 10463          info@studio360s.com 
 
 
 
 

 
 

The End 
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